THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 1 February 2010 from 7.30    pm to 10.15pm ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT .

Present:
  Councillors    ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Francis Durham, Chris Hayward,  David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Tony Barton, Ralph Sangster and Peter Wakeling. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources and Governance


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services


Elwyn Wilson 
-
Democratic Services Manager 

  
EX70/09
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 30 November 2009 were agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendment:


CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (EX61/09)


All Saints Lane and Lavrock Lane, Croxley Hall Woods

Amend to read:


‘ The report to the Committee set out proposals for the installation of gates on Lavrock Lane and options for the resurfacing of All Saints Lane.  A Member site visit had taken place on Saturday 17 October 2009……….

“The Committee considered that any decision on resurfacing should be deferred pending further discussions with Herts County Council Rights of Way officers regarding proposals to designate All Saints Lane as a Bridle Path, and any implications for existing users of the lane, its surface condition and repair.’


RESOLVED:-…..”
EX71/09
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman ruled that the following reports and items, which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting, were of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reasons indicated:


Item 11 – VALUE FOR MONEY

To provide information on which budget decisions can be made.

Items 12 – 16 - STRATEGIC SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING


To enable ongoing financial control and for the budget to be set by the statutory deadline. 


Item 3 - PART II – JET PUBLIC HOUSE


To ensure the Council obtains unbudgeted income as soon as possible.
EX72/09
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Chris Hayward declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 6(e) Chorleywood Conservation Area as his property was within the Conservation Area.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
EX73/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 5 January and the reconvened meeting held on 26 January 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee 1 February 2010.

Leisure and Community Grant Applications


Members expressed concern relating to the comments made at the Leisure and Community Services Committee concerning the use made of the skills attained by young people at the South Oxhey Amateur Boxing Club.  Councillor Francis Durham requested his opposition to the grant to be recorded as he opposed the sport of boxing.

Members requested that any grant be subject to a requirement that the Club undertake to ensure skills attained by young people were used in a responsible way.


The recommendation to award a grant to the South Oxhey Amateur Boxing Club with the proviso that the Club undertake to ensure that skills attained by young people were used in a responsible way, on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the voting being 8 in favour, 1 against and 1 abstention.


The reason for the recommendation was to agree Community Grants.


RESOLVED:-


(a)
that £160 is vired from the 2009/10 Community Grants budget to the 2009/10 Leisure Grants budget; 


(b)
that the following Leisure Grant is awarded, subject to the conditions detailed in Appendix A of the report and the Club undertaking to ensure that the skills attained  by young people were used in a responsible way:



South Oxhey Amateur Boxing Club
£1,000


(c)
that the following Community Grant is awarded, subject to the conditions detailed in Appendix B to the report:



Abbots Langley Performing Arts Society
£   403


(d)
that authority is delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services, subject to the conditions detailed in Appendix B of the report which require further information describing how young people will be encouraged to participate including involving the Parish Council and local schools in the festival. In addition subject to the availability of funding, to award an additional grant at the beginning of the 2010/11 financial year to:



Abbots Langley Performing Arts Society
£   597


Watersmeet Fees and Charges - 2010/11


The Portfolio Holder stated that the recommendation of the Policy and Scrutiny Committee was not necessarily the correct decision to follow.  To date bookings had been maintained and the majority of those booking Watersmeet would be able to meet the small increase in fees.


Councillor David Sansom indicated that most commercial undertakings were holding or cutting prices.  The Committee noted that the venue manager had authority to negotiate reduced charges.


The proposal to increase Watersmeet fees and charges by 3½% with officers authorised to round up or down the figures to the nearest pound.  On being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the voting being 6 in favour, 2 against and 2 abstentions.

The reason for the recommendation was to set the fees and charges for Watersmeet for 2010/2011.

RESOLVED:-



that the fees and charges for Watersmeet be increased by 3.5% next year and Officers be authorised to round up and down the charges to the nearest pound.

EX74/09
TO CONSIDER ADDITIONAL INFORMATION CONCERNING FUNDING FOR RELATE


Members were provided with information they had requested at the last meeting of the Committee (EX60/09 refers) concerning RELATE and asked to consider a Service Level Agreement for RELATE Dacorum, Watford and Three Rivers.


The Chairman stated that information previously requested, in particular relating to a business plan and proportion of clients from Three Rivers District, was still outstanding.  The Committee was of the opinion that the Service Level Agreement should not be signed by the Council until that information had been received.  The terms of that Service Level Agreement be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee and be reviewed after one year.


The proposal that release of the final half of the 2009/10 grant aid of £2,100 to Relate be agreed subject to a Service Level Agreement for one year being signed, the terms of that Service Level Agreement being delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure.  The Service Level Agreement not to be signed on behalf of the Council until information previously requested had been provided.  On being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED unanimously.

The reason for the recommendation was to provide funding to RELATE.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report be noted;

(2)
that release of the final half of the 2009/10 grant aid of £2100 to Relate be agreed, subject to a Service Level Agreement for one year being signed, the terms of that Service Level Agreement being delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Leisure.  The Service Level Agreement not to be signed on behalf of the Council until information previously requested had been provided; and


(3)
That a review of the terms of the Service Level Agreement be undertaken after one year.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT
EX75/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 12 January 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 1 February 2010:

Green Street Cycle Track (Phase 2), Chorleywood


The reason for the recommendation was that it provided the second phase of an important cycle route across the District.


RESOLVED:-



that P  hase 2 of the cycle track between St Clement Danes School and Chorleywood via Green Street as indicated on drawing No 12356/607/009 be implemented.


New Parking Schemes


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 36(C) Mr Prochnik spoke against the proposed waiting restrictions in Roman Gardens and Station Road, Kings Langley and a member of the public spoke in favour.


The Committee noted the comments made.  The Portfolio Holder informed the Committee that they were unable to alter the proposal otherwise the Traffic Order would need to be re-advertised and subject to consultation.


Members indicated that it was essential to do something to solve the problem of parking in Roman Gardens and Station Road.  Councillor David Sansom indicated he objected to the Scheme.  Councillor Trevett, as Portfolio Holder proposed, duly seconded that the waiting restrictions in Roman Gardens and Station Road be implemented and reviewed after six months.


The proposal on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the voting being 8 in favour, 2 against and 0 abstentions.


The reason for the recommendations was to maintain a high quality environment.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Three Rivers (New Road and Evans Close, Croxley Green) (Prohibition of Waiting and Waiting Restrictions) Order 2009 be implemented as set out in the report;


(2)
that, subject to it being reviewed in six months, the Three Rivers (Roman Gardens and Station Road, Kings Langley) Order 2009 be implemented with waiting restrictions operating on Monday to Friday only; and

(3)
that the Three Rivers (Winton Drive and Baldwins Lane, Croxley Green) (Prohibition of Waiting and Waiting Restrictions) Order 2009 be implemented in reduced form to take account of residents’ concerns.


Requests for New Parking Schemes


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure a realistic list of parking schemes that could be implemented.

RESOLVED:-



that subject to a budget being available, the revised lists of requests for new parking restrictions and parking bays be agreed as the basis for a future programme.


Civil Engineering Requirements


RESOLVED:-



that Three Rivers District Council use the “Civil Engineering Projects and Minor Highways Works” to complete the schemes to improve the path, highways and parking infrastructure of the District.

EX76/09
CHORLEYWOOD COMMON CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL AND ARTICLE 4 DIRECTION

Councillor Chris Hayward expressed the views of the Parish Council on this proposal, and spoke as a District and County Councillor.  He explained the special character of the area and the lower density of development.

He then left the meeting during discussion on the matter.


The Committee was of the opinion that the wording of the appraisal needed to be strengthened in respect of the relationship between the Urban and Rural part of the Conservation Area.


The Portfolio Holder thanked Council Officers and Chorleywood Parish Council for their work on this matter.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the Chorleywood Common Conservation Area was protected or enhanced.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that subject to the wording of its introduction being amended to reflect the relationship between the Urban and Rural parts of the Area the Chorleywood Common Conservation Area Appraisal be adopted in order for it to be used as a material consideration in the determination of planning applications and to approve the implementation of the Article 4 Direction; and


(2)
that officers of this Council, and Chorleywood Parish Council be thanked for their work on this matter.

EX77/09
REVISED LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME FOR THE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK  

The Committee was advised about changes to the project timetable for the Local Development Framework.


The reason for the recommendation was that the Council was required to prepare, regularly review and submit a Local Development Scheme under the provisions of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the draft Local Development Scheme (LDS) as set out in Appendices 1 and 2 of the report is approved for submission to the Secretary of State via the Government Office (GO EAST); and


(2)
that any minor changes necessary before and after submission be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holding for the Environment.   

PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX78/09
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 20 January 2010 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee 1 February 2010.


Environmental Health Out of Hours Service Statistics


RESOLVED:-



that this matter be considered as part of the budget setting process.


Private Sector Stock Condition Survey


RESOLVED:-



that this matter be considered as part of the budget setting process.


Weed Spraying


The Committee noted that the requirement to remove weeds on highways was a matter for the County Council, therefore it was suggested that the Council ask Herts County Council if it was prepared to contribute to this Council if it continued to carry out that function.


The proposal on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the voting being 8 in favour, 2 against and 0 abstentions.


The reason for the recommendation was that officers had recommended that Three Rivers no longer carry out any weed spraying on highways to save £30,000.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that this matter be considered as part of the budget setting process; and


(2)
that Herts County Council be asked if they would make a contribution to this Council if it continued to undertake weed clearance.


Bags for Life


The Portfolio Holder for Public Services and Health suggested that in view of the small amount of income to the Council, schools who sell the Bags for Life should keep all the proceeds.  Members agreed with the suggestion and that it would not be worthwhile for officers to investigate selling the bags in shops in the District.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that officers continue to encourage schools to sell the bags for life and allow the schools to keep all income; and


(2)
that officers continue to promote the sale of bags from Council offices.


GENERAL

EX79/09
THRIVE BOARD - REPRESENTATIVES


The Committee was requested to agree a protocol in respect of representatives appointed by this Council to the Board of Thrive Homes and to appoint two representatives.

The Chief Executive suggested that paragraph 6 of the proposed protocol be amended by the deletion of the sentence “This recourse is to obtain guidance..…Board decisions.”  This would enable a Council nominee to seek his advice as the Council’s nominee shareholder without breaking Thrive Board’s Code of Conduct.  Councillor Matthew Bedford suggested that Person Specification be amended by the addition of “Knowledge of one or more of …..under desirable.”


Councillor Francis Durham stated that he could not vote in favour of the protocol.


The protocol as amended on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED, the voting being 9 in favour, 1 against and 0 abstentions.


Councillor David Sansom, seconded by Councillor Chris Hayward proposed that Ty Harris be the Conservative Group nominee on the Thrive Board.


On being put to the meeting the proposal was declared CARRIED, the voting being 9 in favour, 0 against and 1 abstention.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:


(1)
that the protocol between Three Rivers District Council and Thrive Homes on nominating Board Members be approved subject to the following amendments:



(i)
The sentence in paragraph 6 “This recourse is to obtain… Board discussions.’’  being deleted; and



(ii)
That the Person Specification be amended as follows:




Under Desirable – Amend to read “Knowledge of one or more of…”


(2)
that the Conservative replacement nominee on the Thrive Homes Board be Ty Harris; and


(3)
that the Labour Group nominate a replacement representative at the Council meeting on 16 February 2010.

EX80/09
NEW EAST OF ENGLAND LOCAL GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION (EELGA) AND SHADOW LEADERS’ BOARD  

The Committee was requested to agree to the Council affiliating to the East of England Local Government Association and Shadow Leaders’ Board.


RESOLVED:-



that the Council affiliate to the East of England Local Government Association.  
EX81/09
VALUE FOR MONEY   (VFM)

This report made recommendations as to how the Council could improve value for money.


RESOLVED:-


(a)
that each service should review the benchmarking information contained in its service plan, seek out explanations for relatively poor performance and examples of innovation to improve VFM by service and cross cutting themes;

(b)
that these reviews be reported to the appropriate policy and scrutiny committee who, in the light of VFM considerations, should be asked to confirm the desire for the continued high quality of the service;

(c)
that the updated VFM Strategy, attached at Appendix 1 to the report be approved, and it be noted the evidence contained in it demonstrates how the Council currently provides VFM.


RESOURCES

EX82/09
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING – INTRODUCTION   

Members received a report which was an introduction to the five agenda items that followed.

RESOLVED:-




that this report be noted.

EX83/09
STRATEGIC PLANNING   – THE STRATEGIC PLAN 2010-2013

The purpose of this report was to allow consideration of the Council’s Strategic Plan for the period 2010/2013.


RESOLVED:-




that this report be noted.

EX84/09
SERVICE PLANNING – SERVICE PLANS 2010-2013

The purpose of this report was to allow consideration of the Service Plans for the period 2010/2013.


RESOLVED:-




that this report be noted.

EX85/09
FINANCIAL PLANNING – REVENUE SERVICES   

The purpose of this report was to allow the Executive Committee to recommend to the Council the Service Levels and outputs it wished to see in the medium term and the associated revenue budget.


RESOLVED:-




that this report be noted.

EX86/09
  FINANCIAL PLANNING – CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROGRAMME  

The purpose of this report was to allow the Executive Committee to recommend to the Council its capital investment programme, in the light of the available funding.  It also sought approval of the Council’s Treasury Management Strategy for 2010/2011 in accordance with its Treasury Management Policy Statement.


RESOLVED:-




that the report be noted.

EX87/09
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING - RECOMMENDATIONS

The purpose of this report was to enable the Executive Committee to make its recommendations on the Strategic, Service and Financial Plans to the Council on 16 February 2010.

The Portfolio Holder for Resources moved recommendation 10.2 of the report.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-



that  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT it be noted that the Administration will present its recommendations on strategic, service and financial planning to the Council meeting on 16 February 2010.

EX88/09
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
EX89/09
CONSIDERATION OF A   RECOMMENDATION FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


To receive the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 26 January 2010 in relation to the following item on the Agenda for the Executive Committee 1 February 2010.


 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT William Penn Leisure Centre Refurbishment


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the refurbishment of William Penn Leisure Centre was completed.


RESOLVED:-



that Officers should:-


(1a)
continue to aim to ensure that the project is completed as soon as is practicable, within the Council’s quality and financial requirements    


(1b)
report to Members on any cost implications associated with delays to the project;


(2)  
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until the issue is resolved; and


(3)
  that public access to the report’s recommendations be immediate.

EX90/09
REPAIRS TO ROSE GARDEN CAR PARK


The report advised Members on the current situation as regards subsidence in the Rose Garden Car Park.  The reason for the recommendation was to ensure work was carried out without delay.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   approval is given to this work being carried out and the budget provided.  Additionally that approval is given to Officers under Contract Procedure Rule 5 (a) (iii) to appoint an appropriately qualified Contractor to carry out the work without a conventional tender process since the works required are considered urgent;


(2)  
that p  ublic access to the report is denied until the issue is resolved; and


(3)  
that public access to the decision is denied until the Executive Committee minutes publication.

EX91/09
THE JET PUBLIC HOUSE, HAYLING ROAD, SOUTH OXHEY

This report was to report on the current situation regarding the sale of the freehold of the Jet Public House, Hayling Road, South Oxhey.


The Portfolio Holder for Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee proposed that the Council acquire the leasehold of the site, demolish the existing building and secure the site once that had been completed: Council to consider the best use of the site.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Council acquire the leasehold of the site;


(2)
that the existing building be demolished and the site secured; and


(3)
that once (1) and (2) had been completed the Council to consider the best use of the site.

CHAIRMAN
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